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Sent: 2/24/2020 

From: Keith liden <keith.liden@gmail.com> 

Subject: Regional Transportation Measure 

 

I support the types of project proposed in the measure.  If implemented correctly, they could do 

much to provide safe and convenient pedestrian and bicycle access to transit.  However, if the 

transit corridor improvements look like what is being proposed in the SW Corridor Conceptual 

Design Report, this very expensive measure will do little to move the needle from autos to active 

transportation.  SW Corridor proposes a generally good design for accommodating pedestrians and 

cyclists on Barbur.  However, the project demonstrates little appreciation for the importance of 

safely and conveniently reaching Barbur and the MAX stations on foot or by bike.  The routes 

connecting with Barbur will largely remain as is.  If implemented as shown, folks will find little to 

no improvement for walking/biking to Barbur and transit.  Driving to a park and ride will be your 

best bet. 

 

If this is the way the other corridors in the measure will be “improved”, I’ll probably be a reluctant 

“no” vote because it will largely be a waste of a huge amount of money. 

 

Sent: 3/3/2020 

From: Mark Sowell <oregoncoast93@gmail.com> 

Subject: Max Overcrossing Bridge on 185th 

 

The Project is to Build a 185th Ave Bridge Overcrossing Baseline and Max Tracks. 

 

The one on Murray Blvd has a Overcrossing Bridge and will do that for 185th Crossing and 

Separate. 

 

It will cause lots of Delays and Road Closing on 185th. Removing the Level Crossing and 

Removing the Traffic Signal and Demolishing the Nursery Home Eastside of 185th and Southside 

of Baseline Road to make more room for new connections on Baseline and 185th Intersections. 

 

Sent: 3/4/2020 

From: Gordon Kelley <nodrog@hevanet.com> 

Subject: Highway 99 suggestion 

 

Hi. 

 

I live near Highway 99 in Tualatin. 

 

My main issue with 99 (and with Tualatin in general) is that it’s not safe to bicycle on it. Take a 

look at how Portland has expanded their bicycle infrastructure to make it more feasible and safe on 

larger streets and consider applying the same thinking to Highway 99. I really miss bicycling, but 

it’s just not safe there and there are almost no side roads that go for any distance to take instead of 

99. 

 

So, one option would be to make pass-throughs between the parking lots along 99 to allow 

bicyclists to commute and not be on the main road. Just a thought. Whatever you can do to improve 

the feasibility and safety of bicycling in Tualatin and Tigard would be greatly appreciated. 

 

thanks 

 

Gordon Kelley 

 

 



To: Metro Transportation Funding Task Force 

From: Doug Allen 

Date: March 4, 2020 

 
By now, you have heard that the T2020 corridor investments are not expected to produce much 

reduction in greenhouse gas emissions or much increase in transit ridership. These investments 

simply do not move us a meaningful amount toward our regional and statewide goals. 

 
Do the program investments under consideration make up for this need? If not, you as a 

committee should include in your recommendations to the Metro Council, a finding that the 

package of T2020 investments does not provide for necessary GHG reductions and transit mode 

share increases, and they will have to be funded from some other source. 

 
If transit is going to provide significant benefits in reducing congestion, reducing greenhouse gas 

emissions, and improving equity outcomes, our transit mode share must increase greatly from its 

current low single-digit level. This will require investing resources in ways that actually increase 

ridership in proportion to the expenditures. 

 
What this region has been doing for the past two decades has been to under-invest in bus service 

and spend significant funds on capital projects that have placed a big burden on TriMet's payroll 

tax revenues in the form of continuing bond payments. Transit has not been meeting past regional 

goals, and does not appear on track to meeting the goals of our current (2018) Regional 

Transportation Plan. 

 
Looking back to the year 2000, the Regional Transportation Plan had a goal of 551,757 

originating transit trips per weekday by 2020. Starting from 207,400 originating fixed route 

weekday transit trips in year 2000, this would have required a compounded growth rate of 5 %. 

 
TriMet's ridership report shows, for FY 2019, 237,563 average weekday originating riders, 

less than half of this region's 2000 goal. 

 
Why did this happen? 

 
Bus service was cut by 5% in 2005, and again in 2010 by about 12%. Rides per capita peaked in 

about 2004. This region failed to make the investment we knew we needed to make, and the 

result could have been predicted. 

 
It wasn't only bus service that failed to increase. The MAX Blue Line to Gresham has roughly 

the same level of service today that it did in 1990. The whole MAX system has limited ability to 

increase service on existing routes due to lack of capacity through the Rose Quarter and Steel 

Bridge bottleneck, and MAX ridership has also stagnated in recent years. 



The fact is that if you want more transit riders, you need to provide the service, and you need to 

have a well-designed system that facilitates connections between bus and rail. 

 
Here is TriMet's official position on this topic: 

 
"The service we supply must respond to the demand for mobility and access via transit. Now, in 

reality, this is trickier than it sounds because, unlike some other goods and services, the demand 

for transit is actually related to the supply. More frequent service produces more demand 

because the service has become more convenient." 

[from page 5 of TriMet's "Service Guidelines Framework" 

https://trimet.org/pdfs/tip/serviceguidelines.pdf] 

 
Attached is a graph showing the relationship between TriMet bus ridership and revenue hours of 

bus service, information that is available on the TriMet web site. It should be pointed out that in 

recent months, as TriMet has increased service, ridership seems to be responding to that 

increased service. Unfortunately, the amount of money TriMet receives from HB 2017 (STIF) 

can only provide a limited, perhaps 10% total increase in service. 

 
The most recent capital projects have not been as cost-effective as the original two MAX lines. A 

major reason is that they have not been well-integrated with high-quality intersecting bus service. 

Even the original MAX line has been hobbled by lack of investment. The Draft Environmental 

Impact Statement for the first light rail to Gresham stated the intent to build a grid bus system for 

east Portland, and provide rail service at 

10-minute frequency. The MAX still has only 15-minute frequency between Gateway and 

Gresham today, and finally a new bus route on 162nd Ave that feeds into MAX. TriMet's response 

to changing demographics has been late and inadequate, and their "Red Line Extension" project 

impedes their ability to address this inequity. 

 
It is not possible to design a transit system that can serve the majority of trips that people want to 

make, if single-seat rides are the focus of system design. This not only puts a low ceiling on the 

environmental benefit that our transit system provides, but it also fails to correct the equity 

imbalance in which transit-dependent people suffer from lack of choice and long commute times 

in comparison to people who have access to an automobile. 

 
To improve ridership and equity, we must create a transit network with high coverage, high 

frequency, a long span of service, and suitable route connections. The Tier 1 corridor projects 

address access and safety, but these benefits are not universally 

available throughout the system. They also address speed, but only on a limited portion of the 

network, and this benefit is significant only during peak periods. The majority of transit ridership 

occurs outside the peak. 

 
Gas tax money and tolls on freeways should pay for the Tier 1 Corridor projects, and Metro's 

authority to collect other taxes, such as income or payroll, should be saved for providing 

service, something that we can't spend gas tax money on. 



In the 2018 RTP, the "Regional Transit Strategy" (page 104) describes a "2040 Strategic" transit system 

with 1,197,600 average weekday boardings. In FY 2019, TriMet carried 

305,203 average weekday boardings. To meet this 2040 goal requires a 7% compounded growth rate. 

The RTP "fiscally constrained" goal is 1,084,520 weekday boardings, a 

6.5% growth rate. The "no build" scenario shows 740,000 weekday boardings in 2040, a 

4.5% compounded growth rate. [Note that the current RTP uses "boardings" whereas the 

2000 RTP used "originating riders" which attempts to account for transfers. I have tried to match data 

so as to compare apples to apples.] 

 
I respectfully ask this Task Force, when making your funding recommendations to the Metro Council, 

to include a full disclosure of the extent to which the funding package does or does not move this 

region toward regional climate and transit ridership goals. 

Sincerely, Douglas R. 

Allen 

734 SE 47th Ave. Portland, 

OR 97215 

 

 

 

 













      
March 4, 2020 

www.gettingtheretogether.org​ | ​info@gettingtheretogether.org 

 

Dear Task Force Members, 
 
The Getting There Together Coalition (the Coalition) formed in 2017 in response to growing concerns that the 
Portland metropolitan region wasn’t adequately planning to build the comprehensive infrastructure and 
transportation system in a way that effectively responds to the needs of people who live, work, learn, practice 
spiritually, and play in the Metro region. The Coalition is comprised of more than 60 member- and 
mission-based organizations in the region that work with stakeholders, businesses, and community members, 
including communities of color, transit riders, youth, older adults, people with disabilities, and the most 
vulnerable users of the roadway and transportation system.  

 
Programs | How We Evaluated These Investments  
 
Similar to our approach to corridor prioritization, prioritizing racial equity is important as we consider any 

program: Centering people who use the system will inevitably lead us in accomplishing our region’s climate, 

safety, and racial equity goals. While the Coalition has prioritized certain programs based on what community 

has asked for and demonstrated as a need,​ ​we recognize the value in all programs under consideration​.​ The 

Coalition’s program priorities are based on the following considerations:  

 

● Which programs address safety issues that may not be covered in the corridors approach?  

● Which programs best complement potential enhanced rapid transit that could come from the 

investments in corridors?  

● Which programs best address anti-displacement and help to repair past harm to communities who 

have been affected by displacement and gentrification in our region?  

● Which programs best help address barriers to accessing public transit, especially for low-income 

people, youth, elders, and people with disabilities?  

● What programs best address personal safety issues related to walking, biking and taking public transit 

in our region?  

● Which programs best address the region’s climate emissions reductions goals? 

● Does this program prioritize community priorities as reflected by public input and testimony?  

● Is this a program identified as a need by communities of color, low-income communities, and other 

historically marginalized groups?  

1 

http://www.gettingtheretogether.org/
mailto:info@gettingtheretogether.org


Programs | Considerations and Our Priorities  
 

Safe and Livable Streets - Safe Routes to School, Safety Hot Spots, Active Transportation Connections, and 

Main Streets Revitalization  

 

Coalition Considerations: 

● Regional “equity focus areas” must receive project prioritization and funding first, and include 

robust community input. 

● Many of the programs in this category overlap and should be considered together for funding.  

■ For example, funds from safety hot spots and active transportation connections should 

consider nearby safe routes to school needs, and vice versa. 

● All programs must demonstrate a clear benefit for and prioritization of people who walk, bike, 

and access transit, and projects cannot benefit drivers if they will negatively impact people who 

walk, bike, and access transit.  

● Active Transportation Regional Connections funding should be increased to account for some 

larger regional connection needs, such as bridges.  

● Participatory Budgeting should be considered with this set of programs as a means to tap 

expertise of community to propose and develop projects and solutions on the ground, while 

building civic knowledge and education. This is an opportunity for Metro to share power with 

the community and collect data about their priorities.  

 

Our Priorities:  ​The coalition prioritizes Safe Routes to School, Safety Hotspots, and Active Transportation 

programs. These programs can and should be leveraged together to increase their impact and benefits, and 

investments should lead with racial equity. 

 

Community Stability - Anti-Displacement Strategies, Multifamily and Missing Middle Housing, and Future 

Corridor Planning  

 

Coalition Considerations: 

● The Coalition understands that 2% of capital project dollars will be invested in 

anti-displacement measures; given historical injustices caused to Portland’s communities of 

color from transportation projects, is this value high enough to meet the needs of the region’s 

vulnerable communities?  

● More details are needed: what exact policies or investments is Metro targeting in their 

anti-displacement efforts? Are they working with other Anti-Displacement committees or 

organizations to develop region-wide goals? 

● What does success look like with anti-displacement strategies, and how will it be measured? 

● Housing investments should be permanent, and affordability requirements on housing should 

not sunset or expire. 

● Housing investments should be within ¼ mile of an existing or planned high frequency public 

transportation, such as bus lines or light rail lines. 
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● Affordable and middle housing should be diverse in design and intended occupants, including 

housing for small families, multigenerational households, and those housing insecure. 

● Housing should be deeply affordable, and offer a variety of options at a variety of affordability 

options measured in Median Family Income. 

● When feasible, projects should be mixed use and allow for small business opportunities. 

● Given the urgent and frequent requests for increased transit lines, including frequency, and 

reliability, we would like to see dedicated funding for transit network planning.  

 

Coalition Priorities:​ The Coalition places a high priority on anti-displacement policies and investments, and 

multifamily/middle housing. Metro should be actively working to combine these programs to increase their 

effectiveness and impacts to communities of color and displaced communities. The Coalition would like to see 

transit network planning included under Future Corridor Planning.  

 

Future Transit - Better Bus, Student Fare Affordability, and Transit Vehicle Electrification 

 

Coalition Considerations: 

● Community members have come forward consistently, and for years -- through the RTP, local 

plans, and during the Task Force process -- to indicate that better and affordable bus service is 

their priority.  

● In conversations with our Coalition members, getting buses out of traffic, increasing frequency 

and new transit lines, and ensuring affordability for youth are very high priorities.  

● Better Bus funding should be prioritized to boost frequency and reliability in transit-poor parts 

of the region; should include amenities like shelters, safety lighting, and real time transit 

tracking; and must ensure bus stops are located close to marked/signalized intersections for 

easier transfers, or that safe access is established for users to cross roadways. 

● Student Fare Affordability should cover all youth aged 18 & under and be available on a 

year-round basis.  

● Electrification of the transit fleet should be prioritized in equity focus areas and areas with the 

worst air quality in the region.  

 

Coalition Priorities:​ The Coalition prioritizes Better Bus and Student Fare Affordability. As a coalition, we 

cannot overstate the value that a regional YouthPass available to all youth 18 & under, 365 days a year, would 

have an enormous positive impact to our region’s families, regional climate emissions reduction, transit mode 

share, and increased ridership goals, and build the next generations of transit riders.  

 

Racial Equity Analysis | Our Questions & Recommendations  
 
In the creation of this measure, the Task Force and Metro Council recommended several values: action on 
climate change, improving community safety, and leading with racial equity. We are glad to see this analysis 
completed, and to provide the Task Force with some considerations and questions around the racial equity 
analysis for project investments. The racial equity analysis is a great tool to help us begin to understand how 
we should be thinking about prioritizing our investments.  ​Although the racial equity analysis for project 
investments will not influence which projects are or are not included in the measure, it should serve as a 
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guide of accountability, that allows for additional analysis as the Task Force and Metro Council  finalize their 
program recommendations, decide on Tier 2 investments, and contemplate the best financing mechanisms 
that are available for the measure.​ We call on Metro to apply their racial analysis tool towards the program 
investments and financing mechanisms. We believe this will provide a better understanding of how and where 
these investments should be prioritized in the equity focus areas throughout the region, and ensure the entire 
package can advance the racial equity goals. 
 
The Coalition suggests you consider the following questions in relation to the racial equity analysis for project 
investments and any future racial equity analysis completed for this measure:  
 

● Can this data be broken down more granularly to corridors, and even the project level? 

○ If the number of certain investments (such as crossings) can be counted, seeing which corridor 

proposals and investments most benefit communities of color should be possible.  

● How does this inform policies and investments around anti-displacement within the measure?  

● How will Metro be engaging with people of color living in focus areas to inform investments?  

● Are there benchmarks for access, affordability, and safety that will help us understand the progress 

being made on racial equity goals?  

● How can programs be sequenced or prioritized in racial equity focus areas? 

 

Most Important though:​ ​How is success in racial equity being measured, and what does success look like? 

Specifically, what are Metro’s and the T2020 Task Force’s racial equity goals, and how will they be 

measured? Otherwise we will be defining success in racial equity as whatever the final outcomes are, rather 

than intentional goals that are rooted in the needs of our communities of colors.  

 

Thank You! 
Overall, we know that these programs have the power to bring real and transformational changes to every 

corner of the region. While we have called out some of these programs as priorities, we encourage the Task 

Force to lean on their values, particularly racial equity and the analysis around it, when considering and 

weighing potential investments. On a similar note, while we as a coalition have prioritized some of the 

programs, we recognize the full suite of programs helps meet the diverse needs in the region, and we stand 

ready to learn more detail about how programs can help serve the region’s most marginalized and 

underserved.  

 

As we begin to move closer to the final stages of the Task Force process, we want to thank you as members for 

your time and dedication to our region. The questions put before the task force on this measure’s projects, 

funding mechanisms, and now programs are all complicated. The Coalition continues to feel that a 

collaborative process rooted in the Task Force’s values of safety, climate action, and particularly racial equity 

in regards to this measure’s funding mechanisms, is the best way to create a transportation measure that can 

aspire to and achieve something transformational for everyday Oregonians.  

 

Sincerely, 

The Getting There Together Coalition 
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March 4, 2020 

To: Metro Transportation Funding Task Force  

RE: Support for inclusion of Kellogg Creek Dam Removal & Pedestrian Crossing in 
Metro T2020 Funding Package (McLoughlin Boulevard Transit Corridor)  

Dear Members of the Task Force:  

The North Clackamas Watersheds Council (NCWC) seeks to improve water quality through 
partnerships with public and private entities, habitat restoration projects and community 
education, and advocacy for the protection and enhancement of our watersheds’ fish and 
wildlife habitat. Our mission is to protect and enhance our watersheds’ water quality, fish, and 
wildlife habitat.  

We urge you to prioritize the removal of Kellogg Creek Dam and a new pedestrian 
undercrossing below McLoughlin Boulevard in the heart of Downtown Milwaukie among 
proposed projects for the Metro T2020 funding package. This area and this project are critical 
for transportation connections between road, transit, and trails, as well as reducing the impact 
of transportation on watershed health in a rapidly growing part of the region. Restoring a 
free-flowing Kellogg Creek and improving the related crossings is critical for breaching the 
pedestrian barrier created by McLoughlin and the barrier to fish and wildlife passage created by 
the dam connected to the highway.  

An initial investment by Metro to help reconstruct the bridge where Kellogg Creek crosses 
under McLoughlin Boulevard will reconnect the Willamette River with its natural floodplain at 
this site and could spur private investment in the restoration of Kellogg Lake. With a free-flowing 
Kellogg Creek, restoration would pencil out as a privately funded mitigation project and may 
also qualify for future funding possibilities through WRDA, STIP, OWEB, or other sources. The 
Kellogg-Mt. Scott Creek system is a major habitat linkage and wildlife movement corridor 
between the Willamette River Greenway and large, protected natural areas in the uplands to 
the east of Milwaukie and I-205. Crossing McLoughlin Boulevard is often impossible for fish and 
is ​always​ perilous for terrestrial wildlife including beaver, coyote, skunk, and fox, often with 
tragic results from wildlife-vehicle conflicts. A new crossing would offer wildlife a safe means of 
accessing their native habitat on both sides of the highway and moving freely between the 

 



 

uplands and floodplains.  

This segment of McLoughlin Boulevard carries over 31,000 vehicles per day, and many people 
feel unsafe crossing McLoughlin to access Milwaukie Bay Park from Downtown (or vice-versa). 
Reconstruction of the Kellogg River crossing could include a trail component that would provide 
safe and equitable access for all people who wish to move between Downtown Milwaukie and 
Milwaukie Bay Park. At this location, a trail would provide premier access to the Downtown 
Milwaukie MAX Station and the South Downtown area that is seeing a new wave of investment 
in developments of urban housing and services.  

We see this as an opportunity to link two major bond measures in the recently passed Nature 
for All (2019) and the T2020 funding package, as well as an opportunity for Metro to do what it 
does best: catalyze a project of regional impact to leverage resources from other partners to 
realize a great public benefit. We hope you will agree, and will choose to prioritize a free-flowing 
Kellogg Creek as part of the T2020 funding package in the McLoughlin Corridor.  

 

 

Very sincerely,  

Joseph P. Edge 
Chair, North Clackamas Watersheds Council 
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4 March 2020 

 

It’s not an easy thing to deploy new technology seamlessly while continuing to provide uninterrupted 

transit services.   The T2020 Corridor projects can be planned separately, but the fleet transition to zero 

emissions involves complex constraints, requirements, decision criteria but above all, adequate 

investment planning.  If this has been accomplished to date, it is a well-kept secret. 

 

Here’s what we know.  Last week TriMet committed for the record to field 60-80 zero emission buses in 

4 years.  This is a verbal sound bite.  The date certain is not certain – by 2024?  By 2025?  Every year of 

pollution from the diesel fleet is another year of deferred action on public health. 

 

Regardless, this is only 15-20 buses per year.  The need is to deploy 400 zero emission buses by 2030, 

which translates to 40 per year.  The cost to meet any goal has not been quoted by TriMet so how can 

anybody put together an integrated investment plan?  This is needed for funding requests. 

 

To help get some serious planning on the table, considering that the cutoff for the 2020 funding measure 

is fast approaching, this graphic depicts generally the fleet transition cost model.  This approximates a 

ball-park number for discussion purposes. N is the dollar cost operating budget including bus buys. 

 

 
 

Pro bono. 

Tracy Farwell, Engineers for a Sustainable Future, Action Committee 

change@esf-oregon.org 

2025 20302020

Electric Bus cost is 2x that of diesel
Charging infrastructure is additional 1x the bus cost

Maintenance staff retrain, hire, and retooling is additional 1x 
Total transition cost is 4x 

There is additional cost to write off diesel buses before end of service life

2019

The 400 Bus Transition

Acquire 50 Battery Electric Buses per year starting 2022
Investment in transition starts 2021

Cost of transition is a multiple of TriMet operating budget in 2019

$ N 
for 1 

Fleet

$ 5N 
for 2 

Fleets

Diesel

Elect
4N

Elect
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